
In folklore T’Owd Man is a spirit that inhabits mines and caves. T’Owd Man of Bonsall is a carved figure of a miner that was taken 
to Wirksworth when St James church was being refurbished in the 1860s. It was said that strange noises coming from the old 

Ball Eye mine at the end of Church St. were of T’Owd Man muttering
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CHURCH DIARYCHURCH NEWS
Month
St James
6	 9.30 am Sanctuary
13	 9.30 am Eucharist
20	 11.00 am Morning Worship
27	 8.30 am Eucharist
Advanced notice: Harvest Festival, 
Sunday October 4 at 9.30 am.

Village Life Church
Sunday 
10:30am   Morning Worship 
10:30am   UNO Sunday School 
6:00pm     Prayer Meeting

Tuesday 7:00pm Craft Club

Wednesday 7:00pm House group

Call in for coffee will be on Tuesday 
29 September 10 am to 12 pm.  
All welcome

Funday Family Sunday. Sunday 
6 September 10 am to 11.30 am 
followed by lunch.

Wesleyan Reform Chapel
Thanks to all who helped with and 
supported the Well Dressing and 
Flower Festival.
The well donations were £50 for 
the Colin Bloomfield Melanoma 
Appeal and the Flower Festival 
donations were £350. 
Sunday Services during September 
are at 6.15 pm
Friday 18 September 2.00–4.00 pm 
Cuppa & Cake Afternoon
All are welcome to join with us.

Happy autumn from Kara dear readers. 
And what does September bring to us at 
Bonsall? Not yet harvests and memorial 
and remembrance services, nor bonfires 
and plummeting temperatures. Instead 
the start of school for some very little 
people and a fresh start for those not 
so little. Some at Bonsall have had 
important and perhaps life changing 
exam results and are looking to a new 
start - also one planned and anticipated. 
But for all that promise and joy for some 
of us, it is not all promise and joy - many 
of us are making the best of a plan 
B; others would love nothing more than 
be able to turn the clock back. If we are 
fortunate we have those who support us 
and offer good advice and do not judge 
us by our mistakes or lost opportunities.

One of the things I love most about 
autumn, as do many of you I’m sure, 
are the colours. Yet they deceive us. 
They are loud colours, vibrant, full of 
energy and life, and yet they herald 
the opposite, the closing down (for 
a time at least), the slowing death, 
even regression and turning in rather 
than outwards. And maybe it is only us 
who have a few years under our belts 
can live this season to its full, appreciate 
its richness and subtleties beyond the 
obvious that is so dazzling to children.

I have found in church and other 
faith contexts that while spring fills 
us with energy and drive to get things 
done (this spring gone we finally 
sorted the repainting that has been 
on the agenda for St James for so 

long). Summer allows us to simply 
enjoy the fruit of our labours and one 
another. It is autumn that gives rise 
to vision - who do we want to be, 

what do we want to achieve, what 
direction are we going in or should 
we be? Well a bit of this year’s vision 
you’ll read about elsewhere in this 
edition of Mutterings under the title 
of ‘Friends of St James’ – vision and 
colour and vitality and energy before 
winter beckons us to a slower pace.

So enjoy the launch as part of the 
harvest weekend but plenty of 
September days before then for the 
new beginnings as well as reflection 
time on where we are, because even 
the stones on our way that might 
trip us up can instead be gathered 
to create something beautiful and 
meaningful. May your September 
be full of blessings even if some of 
them are not what you’d expected. 

Kara K Werner

Wirksworth 
Team Ministry
Serving:
All Saints’ Alderwasley 
St James’ Bonsall 
All Saints’ Bradbourne 
All Saints’ Elton 
St James’ Brassington 
St Margaret’s Carsington 
Holy Trinity Kirk Ireton 
St James’ Idridgehay 
Holy Trinity Middleton 
St Mary’s Wirksworth

Contact: 
The Team Office, Parish Rooms, 
St Mary’s Gate, Wirksworth, DE4 4DQ 
Tel/Fax 01629 824707 
email: teamoffice@wirksworthteam-
ministry.co.uk.  
www.wirksworthteamministry.co.uk

Catholic Church Services
Our Lady and St. Teresa of Lisieux

Gorsey Bank, Wirksworth

Mass Sundays 9 am
Holy Days 7 pm 

Service of Holy Communion every 
Wednesday morning at 10 am.

Contact Fr. Joseph Keogh 
(01773 743336)

Our Lady and St. Joseph Church
Bank Rd, Matlock

Mass times Saturdays 6 pm, Sundays 
8.30 am & 10.30 am. 

Holy Days 9.30 am & 7 pm. 
Daily Mass Mondays and 

Fridays 7 pm.  
Tuesdays – Thursdays 9.30 am. 
Sacrament of Reconciliation: 

Fridays 6.30–7 pm, 
Saturdays 10.30–11am, Adoration 

Thursdays and Fridays 7 am–11 pm
Contact Fr. Bernard Needham 

(582804)

There is a fortnightly newsletter 
listing ongoing events. 

On Sundays breakfast is available 
in the church hall after the 8.30 am 
Mass and tea/coffee and biscuits 

after the 10.30 am Mass.  
All are welcome.

Church Floodlighting
From September the Church will 
again be floodlit. This month the 
lighting will, for Phil and Ronnie, 
bring memories of Granma and 
Granddad Addis whose birthdays fell 
in September. Ron Hardy is brought 
to mind for Pam and all Ron’s family, 
particularly in the second week of 
this month. The lighting celebrates, 
during the third week of September, 
the wedding anniversary of Margaret 
and John Lownds. At the end of 
the month Patrick Sewry is lovingly 
remembered by all his family.

John Sewry
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Nancy was born on March 
18, 1935 and was an only 
child. She lived on Arter 
Hill in a one-bedroomed 
house with her parents, James 
and Mary Tym. They then moved to 
Puddle Hill. From a very early age, Nancy 
began doing her kind deeds as she used 
to take Norma to school when she was a 
little girl and Norma’s grandma used to 
give her a handful of pennies for doing so.
On leaving school, Nancy went to work 
at Masson Mill and not long after met 
Charlie, who used to ride over from Elton 
on his motorbike. They enjoyed many 
a holiday to the Isle of Man and Blackpool 
on their motorbike and side-car. Nancy 
and Charlie got married on March 19, 
1955 and lived down Yeoman Street with 
her parents, where Barry was born on 
March 8, 1959. After a couple of years, 
they moved to 17 Church Street, where 
they lived for the rest of their lives. On 
February 7, 1962, Roy was born, followed 
by Wendy six years later.
Nancy was well-known in Bonsall as she 
worked at the school for 25 years and was 
a member of the Young Wives’ Group 
until it finished. She enjoyed the  coffee 
mornings at the Chapel and was a 
member of the School Foundation, and 
as we all know, the Church was a big part 
of Nancy’s life. She would do anything for 
anybody and had a  great many friends, 
who were a great help to her towards the 
end. The family would like to thank Peter 
and Brenda Greaves and Norma and 
Cliff Marshall  – but words are just not 
enough to say how much they appreciate 
everything they have done for her.
Nancy was a massive lover of football  – 
any football – but of course her main love 
was Manchester United, who she watched 
religiously. After losing Charlie, she 
joined the Wednesday Club at the Village 
Hall, where she’d meet up with her friends 
for a chat and a game of dominoes. She 
also loved a game of whist and regularly 
went with Val. 
Nancy was very proud of her family – 
Barry and Karen, Roy, Jo and Wendy, and 
thought the world of her grandchildren, 
Kyle, Amelia, Jade and Kayleigh. She was 
a very precious mum and grandma to 
them all and she will be greatly missed by 
Nicola, Lewis, Jade and Nicole.
Wendy, Barry, Roy and 
other family members

Nancy Johnson
1935 to 2015

Mothers Union
We are pleased  to say that through 
the generosity of many people we 
are able to fund Rita in Uganda to 
go to university in September. To 
reduce the cost, she will not live-

in but will rent a room and Peace 
will send her food once a fortnight 

by bus. She was so determined to do 
a law degree that we are really happy 
that we have managed to do this for her 
and at the end of five years she will get 
a well paid job which will enable her 
to help Peace in supporting the three 
children orphaned when their Mother 
(Peace’s sister) died. Rachel, the elder, 
starts her final year in September, so 
come next May, she should find a job 
and our fundraising for her will be 
done. Our next meeting will be at Jane 
David’s house on Puddle Hill, when the 
speaker will be Beryl Murdy who will 
talk about hearing dogs. Her husband 
has one and we hope all three will be 
there. We start at 7.45pm, with everyone 
welcome. The same day, Wednesday 
September 9, there will be soup and 
surprise pudding in the Village Hall 
at 1pm. We will miss Nancy who was 
always with us for her soup and pudding.

Di Moor

Harvest Supper 
The Harvest Supper will take place 
on Wednesday October 7 at 7 pm. 
Price £3.50 including a pudding. If 
you wish to come, please let Norma 
know by September 30 on 826350

Matlock Bath 
Fireworks Nights
The Carnival Committee would 
especially appreciate assistance with 
its stewarding of the Matlock Bath 
Illuminations. The Committee supports 
each firework night to earn several 
hundred pounds to underpin the 
following year’s Bonsall Carnival. Can 
you spare an evening or two to help 
steward these events. They will take 
place every Saturday evening from 19 
September through to Halloween night 
on 31 October. If you are willing to 
help, please call me on 0741 484 5925.

Hazel Baldwin
Carnival Committee Chair.

Racing and 
Football Results
Fun Run - Monday 27 July.

72 entrants. Youngest runners: William 
Graff and Max Atkinson, 6 years old.

Oldest runner:  Brian 
Howitt, 80 years old.

Oldest Bonsall Runner, Mick 
Biggin years 71 old.

Two Laps: 1st Elsbeth Grant, Age 13, 
2nd Finn Page, 3rd Andy Lessiter, 
4th Stephen Lindridge, 5th Ricky 
Wood (Slaley). Well done Ricky.

One Lap: Children U16: 1st Joseph 
Clarke, 2nd Michaela Dick, 3rd Eddie 
Unsworth, 4th Ted Phillips. First 
Bonsall associated runner was Dan 
Brown followed by Henry Frost.

Wheelbarrow Race - Wednesday 29 July.

6 entrants. 1st Mick and Bert Boam who 
received the cup, 2nd Todd Webster and 
Harvey Ellis, 3rd Laurie and Fred Butler, 
4th Dan Brown and Liam Bednall, 
5th Josh Taylor and Elliot Poplar, 
6th Sam Land and Jamie Williams.

Bike Race - Thursday 30 July.

5 entrants. 1 lap Childrens 
Race: 1st Henry Frost, awarded 
the Mill Tyres (Fox) Cup, 2nd 
Elliot Poplar, 3rd Josh Taylor.

Ewan Ross and Joe Daisley completed 
in the 2 lap Adults Race.

Five-a-side Football Competition - 
Finals Friday 31 July

1st and winners of the Herbie Massey 
Cup - Birds and Books, Runners up – 
Bonsall Bombers, 3rd The Young 
Ones and 4th Bonsall Warriors.

Leigh Johnson 
Bonsall Carnival Committee

T’Owd Man’s 
Treasure Hunt
Congratulations to the 
Allsop family who won 
this year’s T’Owd Man’s 
Treasure Hunt. The 
unique reward was a 
painting by graphic 
designer and illustrator, 
Jonathan Ogilvie. 
Jonathan has created 
a water-colour of his 
favorite Bonsall view and 

Jonathan Ogilvie with 
T’Owd Man’s treasure
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featured T’Owd Man in a hot-air balloon. 
High quality prints of this art work are 
now available; perhaps for a special 
gift. Send your enquiry to Jonathon by 
emailing kayj@ogilvie55.plus.com.

During his time in Bonsall, Jonathan 
has designed and illustrated The Bonsall 
Map, the Eyam Map and the Bonsall 
History Trail Leaflets. He is now working 
on a series of posters and cards of 
Bonsall and other Derbyshire villages. 
Visit www.eyebrightdesign.co.uk to see 
more of his recent work. The Carnival 
Committee would like to offer a big 
thank you to Jonathon for his generous 
contribution, to Verna and Russell Stanley 
for compiling this year’s Treasure Hunt 
Trail and to Nick Briggs and the staff at 
Generate Print and Design in Sheffield for 
donating the colour printed clue sheets. 

Wendy Bullar

History Group
After a break for the summer, the History 
Group is meeting on Tuesday September 
8 at 7.30 pm in the Kings Head. With 

good sales of the second edition of the 
Bonsall History Book and also the six 
history walking guides, we are gathering 
funds for a new book – Bonsall Within 
Living Memory. This is still at a very 
early stage, so please come along if you 
would like to contribute your ideas or 
just to see what’s involved. If you’ve 
recently moved to Bonsall, don’t be 
shy – you’ll be made very welcome. 
For further information please get in 
touch with Peter Fellows on 825267.

Rectory Room 
Craft Evening
We are planning another fun session 
of making in the Rectory Room on 
Wednesday 14 October from 7–9pm ish! 
You can either bring an ongoing project 
or come with an idea of what you would 
like to do. It could be anything but we 
tend to use and reuse material, wool etc. 
We will also bring the resources to ‘have 
a go’ at something on the night if you are 
lost for ideas. No previous experience 
necessary, it’s like playschool for 
adults! In other sessions we have made 
bunting, rugs, wreaths and mobiles. 
On offer, coffee, tea or something 
stronger, a nibble and a relax in good 
company. Do come along and join us. 
Phone Marion Heasman at The Queens 
Head on 821816 or Jeanette Moss 
on 826557 to book a place as we are 
limited to about ten places and also to 
let us know what you would like to do. 
I look forward to seeing you there. 

Marion

YOUR FRIENDLY LOCAL TEA 
ROOMS, OPEN DAILY FOR 

BREAKFAST, LUNCH, HOT AND 
COLD DRINKS, CAKES ETC.

MONTHLY THEME NIGHTS

 PLEASE ASK FOR DETAILS

Comfortable B&B  
accomodation 
and holiday 
apartment

1 Yeoman Street, Bonsall,  
DE4 2AA Tel: 01629 824814 

www.thefountainbonsall.co.uk 
enquiries@thefountainbonsall.co.uk

Lady Poppins

Rural Housekeeper Nanny

07815 765169

Housekeeping, Nanny, 
Housesitting, Animal Care, 
B&B, Self-Catering Cover

www.ladypoppins.com

‘The winning Allsop team with their treasure
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We start this time 
From the scene of a crime 
Cutthroat bridge for a murder 
Now famed

Was there remorse 
For the poor bloody corpse 
Does anyone 
Remember his name?

Dark thoughts aside 
We turn to our guide 
Cross the bridge 
And stride out to the Moor

A gentle incline 
Will suit us just fine 
Highshaw Clough and then 
Whinstone lee Tor.

High on the Tor 
Rewarded once more 
With a view to the 
Water below

Stare off to the distance 
And forget in an instant 
All the worries and 
Cares that you know.

The wind blasts our face 
And steadies our pace 
As we pick our way North 
On the Edge

The rocks here have names 
Shaped by wind blast and rain 
The ‘Wheel stones’ 
Are just up ahead.

Passing them by 
‘White Tor’ framed by sky 
Cloudless today 
Is the promise

Climbing again 
Our legs take the strain 
The effort refreshing 
And honest.

Take a look back 
To the left of the track 
The ‘Salt Cellar’ boulder 
Stands tall

A testament fine 
To the passing of time 
Standing guard 
Where the Red Grouse call.

Up here in the Heather 
The Grouse band together 
It’s spring  
And there’s work to be done

The Red Headed Male 
Will try not to fail 
A mother 
To carry his young.

The ‘Dovestone’ ahead 
And beyond ‘Cakes of Bread’ 
Towards ‘Back Tor’ 
And ‘Lost Lad’

The track Climbs and falls 
As we listen to calls 
Of a Buzzard 
Lamenting and Sad. 

Past ‘Bradfield gate’ 
The summit awaits 
A trig point 
To map and to measure

We pass down below 
To ‘Green stitches’ we go 
The Sun finally breaks 
At its leisure.

We pass the grouse Butts 
‘Deep Clough’s’ muddy ruts 
Broken walls 
Are marking the way

Down ‘Briery Side ‘ 
Where the Derwent abides 
The fishermen 
Casting their day.

We turn at the bridge 
And climb the low ridge 
Through trees back to where 
We began

Twelve miles have gone by 
In the blink of an eye 
And you know 
We’ll do this again.

VILLAGE NOTICEBOARD

01629 825685

Karaoke 
26 September
Monday Nights –  
Pie Night, £6.50
Wednesday Nights – 
Steak Night, 2 8oz 
Rumps and a Bottle 
of Wine, £24.95

DE4 2AA
01629 822703

The Kings head

The Pub is open:
Mon 6.00 pm – 12.00 am
Tuesday – Friday 
12.00 pm – 3.00 pm 
and 5.30 pm – 12.00 am
Saturday & Sunday 
12.00 pm – 12.00 am

  Friday 18 September
‘Glam Rock Night’ 
 £50 prize for Best Dressed.  

Come along and join in the fun – start time 9pm!

Exciting News! 
The refurbishment of 
the Lounge is due to 
be completed by the 
end of September 
(fingers crossed!)

ROBIN MAYCOCK FAMILY
BUTCHERS & BAKERS

FREE HOME DELIVERIES 
TO BONSALL EVERY FRIDAY 

MORNING.

Beef, Lamb, Pork, Free range Chicken,
10 varieties of sausage, Meat pies,  

Ready Meals, Puddings, Cheese, Eggs 
Fruit & Veg 

& much much more

OUTSIDE CATERING 
OUR SPECIALITY

Call 01629 534333 for a brochure
& product list or view our website 

at www.robinmaycockbutchers.co.uk 
We also supply the Barley Mow Inn

with meat for their wonderful  
bar meal menu. 

Where the Red Grouse call
(A walk along Derwent Edge above LadyBower)

By Nick Cummings
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Carnival Roundup

This year’s Carnival was, by many 
accounts, a true success. About Carnival 
Day, one villager said that she laughed 
the whole day through. The fun was 
greatly heightened by the way that 
people took part in events from the fancy 
dress and dog show, to the rope challenge 
and of course the ducking stool. Thank 
you to everyone who joined in to make 
the week a genuine celebration of 
community spirit. Thank you too, to all 
the children and adults who creatively 

contrived to weave an evening of 
magic with lanterns, music and fire; we 
appreciate your skill and imagination. 

Although the preparations can get a bit 
hectic, the village should be very proud 
of what can be achieved by working 
together towards this shared goal. 

Britannia Fireworks, you make the stars 
in the Bonsall firmament. The whole 
team volunteer for the evening and 
give us the most stunning orchestration 
of light, colour, sound and music 
for a perfect firework drama. 

Big ‘Thank yous’ should also go to 
those who came forward to help out 
with the more mundane ‘back room’ 
tasks of the week. Your support is totally 
invaluable, however, if a few more 
people could offer a hand, the unseen 
workload of the Carnival could be 
greatly lightened and its continuation 
in the village would be assured. 

Carnival Committee

Photos by Alistair Hamilton and Thomas Curzon
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Carnival novelty dog event win-
ners, judged by dog trainer and 
Cruft’s judge, Annette Lowe:

Waggiest tail:
1st Casper, a Chihuahua owned by Mikey,  
2nd Monty a spaniel owned by Caroline, 
3rd Rusty owned by Tom

Best behaved pair:
1st Inca with Anthony and Charlotte, 
2nd Skye a working cocker spaniel 
owned by Mel, 
3rd Bo a working cocker spaniel 
owned by Jacqueline.

Best trick:
1st Bertie the terrier, owned by Olly, for 
his skateboarding,  
2nd Bella a retriever owned by Dave, 
3rd Monty a spaniel owned by Caroline.

Best six legs:
Skye and owner Mel.
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Teams of Bonsall youngsters and their 
adult lined up for the first ever ‘It’s 
a Rock Out’ on carnival Wednesday 
evening. Each team had one person 
in a barrow and one person pushing, 
taking turns to swap over with 
the third team member for each of 
the events depending on their size. 
Kitted out in safety gear, including 
a slightly waterproof cagoule for the 
adults, the first event was underway 
with a procession around the stadium 
armed with paint soaked sponges. As 
the teams got to grips with handling 
the precision wheelbarrows, their 
speed increased and they hurtled past 
the target and scored their first points. 

The second round involved the teams 
being armed with water guns and lined 
up opposite three targets. The majority 
of the (rather wise) Bonsall audience 
had for some reason located themselves 
beyond the range of the weapons, but we 
are pleased to report that the intended 
targets were hit along with the plastic 
cups on their poles (for which the teams 
received more points). Next the adult 
team members got to relax in a chair while 
the teams raced backwards and forwards 
filling up pint glasses located on the head 
of their adult (with water!). For some 
reason, which we haven’t quite worked 
out, there was considerable spillage and 
thank heavens for the almost waterproofs. 

To ensure some fairness, Waterboarding 
the Kids (well at least some of them) was 
the next event. The adults propelled one 
of their crew at surprising speed down to 
a large water-filled tub for the victim to 
stick their head in and retrieve a sponge, 
followed by a race to fetch a dummy 
from a plate of flour. No hands were 
allowed and we were surprised how 
much flour and water were consumed – 
had any of the kids had their tea?

The last event was upon us: the adults 
had another chance to sit down and relax 
while holding a couple of balloons – 
what could be so difficult about that? 
The rest of the team collected plates full 
of squirty cream and had to score points 
by hitting the balloons by throwing 
their plates from their barrows. They 
were really good shots and the balloons 
remained mainly unscathed. We have 
heard rumours that there is a wonderful 
picture of the cream all over Lorraine... 
Well done Josh and Erin and their team – 
they were the first ever winners and 
received honorary Red Barrows T-shirts.

The teams were as follows:

Red Team: Ben, Abbie and Jackie – 
for some reason Ben and Abbie 
were most successful at missing 
the cup on top of Jackie’s head;

Black Team: Lucy, Charlotte and 
Joseph – precision waterboarding 
with big brother at the helm;

Green Team: Bailey, Phoebe and 
Michelle – excellent pouring-
water-over-the-adult skills; 

Yellow Team: Laurie, Fred and Daisy – 
completely committed to mayhem and 
mess – setting a standard for next year

White Team: Freya, James and Jo – 
a brilliant display of derring-do ... 
heroic and courageous in every event

Blue Team: Josh, Erin and 
Lorraine – full marks in target 
practice and then throwing the creamy 
plates at Lorraine – brilliant

A tremendous turn out and huge thanks 
to all the teams who participated, to 
the Red Barrows and to Ted for use 
of his sound equipment. Here’s to 
more mischief next year. Cheers  

Mark Sobey

Auto Engineering
18 Yeoman Street

Service and MOT
preparation

All makes of vehicle

Tel: 824537/822708
Fax: 01629 822708

Carl Taylor
Local

Builder and Roofer

Roof repairs to full 
roofs

Extensions to new 
builds, conservatory 

bases.
Patios, garden walls 

etc.
Free estimates

01629 823704
0779 1161919

It’s a Rock Out Rocks
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Village Hall AGM
The Village Hall Annual General 
Meeting is to be held at the Village 
Hall on Wednesday 23 September at 
7.30 pm. This is an open meeting that 
anybody can attend. New members 
of the Village Hall Committee are 
required and are welcomed.

Chris Broome
Secretary, Bonsall Village 
Hall Committee

Abbie Mellor’s 
Macmillan 
Coffee 
Morning
Abbie Mellor 
would like to thank 
everyone who came 
to her Macmillan coffee morning 
on the 17 August at the Village Hall. 

Abbie is 12 years old and decided to hold 
a Macmillan coffee morning. She sent off 
for her pack a couple of weeks ago and 
it was delivered last week. I was thinking 
she’d organize it in a few weeks time, but 
Abbie being Abbie and very headstrong, 
decided on Monday 17 (once Abbie 
has her mind set in something, it has 
to happen there and then). So she’s been 
very busy making posters to put around 
the village, invitations delivered to people 
and put on Facebook and she asked 
the locals if they’d donate cakes and raffle 
prizes, which all paid off as she managed 
to raise £307.20. So we’d just like to say 
thank you to everyone for coming and for 
your lovely cakes, donated raffle prizes 

that we received. She wouldn’t have been 
able to do it without you. Thank you. 

Also a big thank you to Ron and Phil 
Addis for helping to set up, Norma 
Marshall for helping Abbie, and Marion 
Heasman for the lovely tea set. 

Sally-Ann Gratton

Friends of 
St James’ Church 
and Churchyard 
Launch Day
In June’s Mutterings, we reported plans 
to set up a Friends of St James’ Church 
and Churchyard group with the aim 
to encourage and promote interest in, 
and appreciation of, St James’ Church 
and Churchyard and to help support 
their maintenance, preservation and 
development for the benefit of all who live, 
work or visit Bonsall. We aim to do this by:

•	inviting people to become Friends of 
St James’ Church and Churchyard

•	developing a programme 
of events and activities

•	raising funds
•	supporting and working with 

the School, the Parish Council, 
the Mothers’ Union, the Bell-ringers, 
the Bonsall History Group, the Carnival 
Committee and other village groups.

Membership is open to anyone who 
wishes to support and promote the aim 
of the group and whilst there is no 
membership fee, of course we would 
welcome donations, and especially 

offers of help and involvement in 
various activities across the year.

In this issue of Mutterings we are very 
pleased to tell you about our launch 
event – you might like to clear your diary 
for a day of activities based in the Church 
and around the Churchyard on Saturday 
October 3. Come and see the newly-
decorated interior of the Church (with 
thanks for a generous donation that 
has made this possible) and join us in 
a programme of activities throughout 
the day. Details of the full programme 
will follow but we are planning to start 
the day with coffee, croissants and some 
‘And – relax…  Welcome to the Weekend’ 
music (to become a monthly event).

Family activities throughout 
the day including:

•	Art workshops and ‘have a go’ 
sessions: draw, daub and dabble

•	Bird-box building (for home or 
the Churchyard) to be followed 
up during the year with bird-
spotting and surveying sessions

•	‘Wander and Ponder’ – listen to 
dramatic readings of our popular 
First World War poetry trail

•	Craft workshops: Willow sculpture 
(with a view to making large 3D 
structures for an aerial exhibition 
space high in the Church) and 
stained glass making – be inspired 
by St James’ stained glass windows 
and recreate their beauty with your 
own acetate and paper creations

•	Bell-ringing: try your hand – and climb 
the tower to see the Bonsall bells and 
the view over the village from the top 

•	Learn about the architecture and 
history of the Church: can you 
find Bonsall’s imp? Have you seen 
the knight’s helmet? Just which one 
is the flattened-ogee Tudor window? 
Where are the crocketed pinnacles? 
What on earth is an ornamented squint?

•	Help to prepare information 
sheets about the Church for 
visitors based on the great work 
of the pupils from the School

•	Find out how the churchyard is 
managed and maintained and appreciate 
the rich variety of flora and fauna; see 
where the nuthatches build their nest; 
think about how you might contribute 
to the upkeep of this lovely spot

•	Help decorate the Church 
(surrounded by fields, sheep and 
cattle) for Harvest thanksgiving 
and learn about flower arranging

Norma Marshall, Abbie, 
Linda Cauldwell and 
Meredith Bunting enjoy 
the coffee morning
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VILLAGE NOTICEBOARD
Working Group to coordinate those 
efforts. Discussions are at a very early 
stage and no significant work can be 
done until a decision is made about 
the lease of the land by the church 
(the current owners) to the District 
Council (the current lessee). The 
existing lease is about to end and so 
all planning is at present on hold.

The Parish Council would welcome 
any input about plans for the Lorry 
Park from users and Bonsall residents. 
Some useful information was given by 
Lorry Park users at the meeting on 18 
August. The next meeting to discuss 
proposals, plans and concerns will 
be on Tuesday 15 September at 6.45 
pm in the Village Hall. Anybody who 
cannot attend the meeting but would 
like to contribute to the discussions can 
contact Ron Addis (Chair of the Park 
Bottom Working Group) on 826309 or 
by e-mail to phil.addis@btinternet.com

Tour of Britain 
Bike Race
On Friday 11 September the Tour of 
Britain bike race will pass through 
the Peak District, from the start in 
Stoke-on-Trent to Nottingham’s Forest 
Recreation Ground. Bikes will pass 
through Matlock and Cromford at the 
following approximate times: A615 
Causeway Lane between 13:30 and 13.50

Mill Road between 13.50 and 
14.10, A5012 Cromford Hill 
between 13.55 and 14.15

Further information at www.
tourofbritain.co.uk/stages/stage6/
index.php#.VdRTn_m2qKi

Thank You
A big thank you to those who 
contributed to the fund in memory of 
Joan Mellor, which totals £274.30. The 
donations will go to Matlock Hospital’s 
League of Friends. Again, many thanks. 

Jenny, Charles and family.

Any volunteers?
Many of you have extensive networks of 
family and friends. Could you pass on 
this information about the Cinnamon 
Trust?  They have been brilliant, and 
still are, in getting Paddy (Atkinson) 
out on a regular basis. Edythe and 
I really appreciate their help. 

Claire Taylor

The Cinnamon Trust is a national charity 
whose volunteers help people over 
retirement age and those in the latter 
stages of a terminal illness by offering 
all kinds of pet care. A large number of 
elderly or ill pet owners become worried 
about their ability to care for their pets, 
feeling that their only option is to rehome 
them. This is where our national network 
of volunteers offer support, enabling 
them to stay together. We’ll walk the dog 
for a housebound owner, we’ll foster pets 
when owners need hospital care, we’ll 
fetch the cat food, even clean out the bird 
cage or litter trays. We are always seeking 
new volunteers so even if you can only 
spare an hour a week we would love to 
hear from you. If you can help please 
call during office hours 01736 758707 
or via email volunteer@cinnamon.org.
uk. Please also check out our website for 
more details www.cinnamon.org.uk.

•	See the 70 decorated kneelers, 
many telling the story of Bonsall 
people and places, and have 
a go at some tapestry work

•	If you play the piano or organ, 
come and try St James’ organ 

•	Learn about the Mothers’ Union link 
with and support of friends overseas

•	Photography for a fundraising 
cards or a calendar

End the day with the lovely, quiet, 
ancient service of Compline. 

Refreshments will be available throughout 
the day; music will be playing; there 
will be a suggestions box for future 
ideas. Or  perhaps just come and have 
a break and a chat about how, together, 
we might develop St James’ Church and 
Churchyard as a vibrant, special place for 
everyone who lives in or visits Bonsall.  

The full programme to follow – keep 
an eye on the telegraph poles and 
for a leaflet through your door later 
in September. And we hope to see 
you on Saturday October 3. Any 
questions, comments or offers of help, 
please don’t hesitate to contact us. 

Alistair Hamilton, David Kirkham, 
Phil Heasman, Rev Kara Werner

Park Bottom 
Working Group
As many people in Bonsall are now 
aware, the Parish Council is hoping 
to make improvements to the Lorry 
Park and has created the Park Bottom 
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High quality local builders.
Architect approved.

Fully qualified.
30 years experience.

If it is a new build, extension,
restoration or repair .

Contact RICHARD WEBSTER
on 01629 824724

Mob 07812 348283

VILLAGE NOTICEBOARD

The village has now been ‘fibre-
enabled’. Here are the 5 steps 
to order fibre broadband:

1. Check if fibre broadband is live 
for your house using the BT 
Wholesale Broadband Availability 
Checker at www.btwholesale.
com/includes/adsl/main.html.

Instructions: 

•	Enter your phone number 
including area code. If the phone 
number doesn’t work, then use 
Address Checker rather than 
Postcode Checker as the address 
checker is more accurate. 

•	Enter Postcode and building 
number or name and click submit. 

•	Check what services and 
estimated speeds are available 

2. Check your current broadband 
contract. You may need to complete 
this agreement before switching 
broadband companies (Internet 
Service Providers). If you are 
still within your contract, most 
broadband companies will allow 
you to upgrade to a fibre package. 

3. Do your research for the best 
broadband package for you. 
There are many comparison 
websites. Look out for: 

•	Speed – check this carefully as some 
broadband packages cap download 
speeds in return for a cheaper tariff 

•	Usage – is your package unlimited 
or can you only download 
a limited amount each month? 

•	Contract – check your contract 
length (12, 18 or 24 months)

•	Calls – can you combine your 
broadband package with 
your telephone service – you 
may save money this way 

•	Offers – there are lots of incentives 
from broadband companies. 
Typically these are discounted 
introductory periods or vouchers 
for high street stores. 

4. When you have chosen a broadband 
provider, place your order by 
telephone, online or by using 
the live chat facility found on 
many websites. Your provider 
will explain what you need to 
do to get up and running. 

5. Order and Installation. Once you 
have placed an order, your provider 
will tell you how and when your 
broadband will be installed. An 
engineer may need to visit your 
property to do the necessary work.

Fibre Broadband comes to Bonsall
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100 Years Ago
According to the High Peak News 
the fighting in September 1915 took 
place in Bonsall. Sisters Miss Sarah Fern, 
48, and Miss Fanny Fern, 49, of Church 
Street were the subject of a complaint for 
using improper language by Mrs Annie 
Gratton on 28 August. The local Police 
Constable Barker served a summons 
on them to appear in court but they 
pushed the paperwork into the fire 
and rammed it down with a poker and 
made use of most filthy expressions.
Accordingly a warrant was issued and 
Sergeant Aves assisted PC Barker in 
arresting the two women as they had 
locked themselves in their house and 
apparently intended remaining there. 
All mild measures from the police 
failed and persuasion was met by 
defiance. Eventually PC Barker gained 
an entrance into the house through 
an open window, and then Sergeant 
Aves gave a hand and the women were 
brought out and arrested. Mr Young’s 
trap was requisitioned to take them 
down to Matlock. They threatened the 
officer with all kinds of dire things, 
and there was great excitement. When 
the trap reached Matlock in the evening 
a crowd soon gathered to see the 
women taken into the lockup. Their 
conduct was extremely wild and they 
talked continuously. A Special Court 
was arranged to deal with the accused 
the next day. Their excitement was 
intense all the way, and when they were 
got into the room where the hearing 
was to take place they shouted and used 
threats and improper language without 
ceasing. The noise was distracting. At 
eleven o’clock Mr Tom Wright and 
Mr C S Anthony took their seats as the 
magistrates to try the case. The Assistant 
Clerk of the Court, Mr J S Potter, 
read out the summons. This brought 
a storm of words from the women.
The Chairman of the Court (Mr Tom 
Wright) called out sternly: 
 “Will you keep quiet.”
The women: “We are were not 
going to be called-----“

The Chairman : “It will be worse 
for you if you don’t keep quiet.”
Clerk: “Stand up.”
Chorus: ”We shall do where we are.”
The Chairman: “Which is Fanny Fern?”.
Supt. Clarke: “That one is” (pointing)
One of the women: “No, it is 
not. You know too much.”
The Clerk: “Sarah Fern, listen to me ..”
Sarah Fern:” No.”
The information was then read, but 
nothing could be heard owing to 
the conduct of the women. Eventually 
the Clerk asked Sarah if she was guilty?
Both replied: “We are not guilty”
The Clerk: “Neither are guilty?”
Sarah Fern: “No. I have done nothing 
amiss. Only she (Mrs Gratton) said 
she would smash my head in on Saturday.”
The Chairman: “Hold your noise.”
Supt Clarke: “Just be quiet.”
One of the accused said: “She 
came and knocked me down”
Sergt Aves: “Be quiet.”
P.C. Barker was then sworn and his 
evidence was given, not without difficulty 
owing to a running fire of exclamations 
from the accused. He said he went to 
see them and they still repeated the 
language, and it was most filthy.
One of the accused: “Oh, what a lie, Barker.”
The other: “Yes it’s a lie.”
Supt. Clarke: “Is that a sample of 
the language” (handing the officer a paper)?
P. C. Barker: “It is.”
One of the women here called 
out: “I did burn it.”
P. C. Barker: “We arrested the women 
on Friday and their language all the way 
from Bonsall to Matlock was most filthy.”
Both of the accused: “Thee art a liar.”
One of the women; “I did snatch them 
out of thy hand and put it on the fire. 
Didn’t I tell you to go out of the house? 
What dids’t say to me? What dids’t thou 

say last night?  It’s a 
lie thee art swearing 
about it. Filthy 
language --- why, 
thou tells as many 
lies as thee can.”
The Chairman: 
“Hold your noise, 
you foolish woman.”
Mrs Gratton, a 
neighbour, gave 
evidence that she 
sent her little boy 
with three bottles of 
herb beer and Sarah 

Fern hit him on the top of the head and 
the boy came home crying and said she 
had smashed the bottles. She went to 
see what they had done, and Fanny ran 
at her with a knife. She got hold of her.
Accused in unison: “Thee art a liar.”
The Chairman told the police to 
stop them from interrupting. 
She added that the language of the 
women was not fit for anything.
Chorus from the accused: “Thee 
art a liar. Thee’rt none but an old 
lying -------- thee art.”
Another witness, Mrs Ellen Woodiwiss, 
wife of Mr Woodiwiss, of Green Hill, 
Bonsall, corroborated as to the bad 
language used by the women on 
the occasion named. She said she 
remembered about 10.30 on the Saturday 
she was at Greenhill at her brother’s 
house and she heard the language.
One of the accused: “We were in bed then.”
Witness said the language was unfit to hear. 
The Chairman: “Very well. (Addressing 
the accused) Do you wish to say 
anything to the magistrates?”
Both: “No.” but the accused continued 
their unruly conduct, and one of 
them said one of the witnesses 
hit her and pushed her across 
the yard and hit her on the head.
Both accused added: “We were 
in bed by 7.30”.
The disturbance continued 
while the Chairman asked if 
anything was known of them.
Mr Potter said on 7 July 1915, for case 
of assault, they were bound over in £5 to 
keep the peace and they had broken their 
bond for that in less than two months.
Against Sarah Fern there were five 
previous convictions four of which 
were for improper language and one 
for common assault. The last time 
she was fined it was 10s and 7s costs. 
As to Fanny Fern, there were three 
previous convictions for improper 
language the last being April 14 1914.
The chairman: “You were bound over 
in £5 to keep the peace, and you have 
broken that bond. We now order you to 
pay 35s each or go to gaol for a month.”
Accused: “We have not got it”. One of 
them added: “I have not 35 pence”.
The Chairman: “Under the circumstances 
we allow no time for the money to be paid”.
The removal of the accused 
was, like the rest of the scenes, 
turbulent. They were taken to 
Derby gaol by the 1.48 pm. train.     

Peter Greaves

GARETH BLOOD
CHIMNEY RE-LINING

STOVES FITTED

01629 825533
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PARISH COUNCIL

District Councillors
Joyce Pawley, tel: 01629 825431 
joyce.pawley@derbyshiredales.gov.uk
Garry Purdy Tel: 823636 
garry.purdy@derbyshiredales.gov.uk

County Councillor
Irene Ratcliffe, tel: 823023 
irene.ratcliffe@derbyshire.gov.uk

Member of Parliament
Patrick McLoughlin, Derbys Dales 
consituency, tel: 020 7219 3511, House 
of Commons, London, SW1A 0AA 
patrick.mcloughlin.mp@parliament.uk

MEPs
The 6 East Midlands MEPs can be 
contacted on 020 72193000 or at: 
House of Commons, London, 
SW1A 0AA

The Parish Council met in the Village 
Hall on Tuesday 18 August at 7.30pm. 
Robert Rowan, Programme Manager for 
Digital Derbyshire attended the meeting 
to provide some information on the roll-
out of fibre broadband to rural areas and 
in particular the take-up in the village. 
The cabinet providing the fibre 
broadband in the village is live and is 
currently servicing 300 premises; the 
lowest speed is 20mg highest is 80mg. 
Digital Derbyshire get a payback from 
BT for all the people who subscribe to 
the service which helps to extend the 
programme. Robert encouraged everyone 
to consider signing up for the service to 
extend and improve what is on offer – 
you can do this via your internet service 
provider and further information is 
available elsewhere in this issue. 

Concerns were raised once again by 
residents about traffic around the Park 
and potentially dangerous parking at the 
top of Clatterway. The Parish Council 
will contact Cllr. Ratcliffe to arrange 
another site visit. In the meantime can 
all residents be extra vigilant  about 
not parking around the Park where 
it might cause a hazard for children 
coming out of the Park or reduce 
visibility for oncoming traffic.

There is due to be a consultation 
on proposed waiting restrictions 
on Water Lane in Cromford. Please 
look out for more details being 
posted on the Derbyshire County 

Council website – this is an important 
issue which will affect residents. 
The problems with the footpath at 
Warmside and the road surface at 
Bankside are being addressed and 
the surfaces should be improved soon.

There are reports of knotweed occurring 
around the village. Please note that 
any landowner encountering knotweed 
on their property is responsible for 
ensuring it’s safe removal; it is a 
problem that can only be resolved if 
everyone take responsibility for it. If 
anyone has had problems as a result 
of the street light being turned off on 
Uppertown Lane by the Camp, please 
contact one of your councillors.

From next year, Bonsall Parish Council 
will be making grants of up to £500 
to village organisations that are doing 
projects to benefit residents and a grant 
form is available on the website or as 
a printed copy from the Clerk. Please 
contact us for more information. Also 
from next year the Parish Council will 
be setting up an action plan. Please 
have a chat with one of the Councillors 
if you have ideas and suggestions about 
what the Parish Council could take on.

Finally the Parish Council is still 
looking for a cleaner to take on 
the toilet cleaning contract.  We’d be 
grateful if you could spread the word.

Catherine Rawas
Clerk to Bonsall Parish Council 
bonsallclerk@gmail.com, 01629 820947

Parish Coucil Report Parish Councillors
If you have any concerns or 
requests of the Parish Council, they 
should ideally be raised in Public 
Participation section of the monthly 
meeting. 

If however there is an urgent matter, 
while individual councillors will try 
to assist, a direct response is better 
achieved by contacting the Clerk to 
the Parish Council directly:

Chair: Cllr Mark Harris, Stepping 
Lodge, Bell Lane, T: 820285

Vice-Chair: Cllr Graham Henderson, 
17 High St., T: 825782

Councillors:

Cllr Denise Pountain, 6 High St., 
T: 822708

Cllr Ron Addis, Dale House, 
The Dale, T: 826309

Cllr Jon Barry, Ivy Cottage, Bell 
Lane, T: 07866 750636

Cllr Michael Hewitt, Newlyn, 
The Dale, T: 823097

Cllr Anna Williams, Glenholme, 
The Dale, 820035

Responsible Finance Officer  
Tony Payne,  
27 High Street.T: 822311

Clerk: Mrs Catherine Rawas, 
Brocliffe Cottage, Uppertown, 
T: 820947
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Cromford Garage
MOT, Service and 

Repairs to all makes 
of vehicles

Now selling & 
repairing tyres

Book in on 01629 823043 
or 07885 879652

Answers to crossword no. 64:                                                                                            
Across: 5. Pygmalion. 8. & 4d. King John. 9. Stranger. 10. Reward. 11. Sorrow. 
13. Stasis. 15. Canary. 16. Snapbrim. 18. Game. 19. Candidate. Down: 1. Rye 
grass. 2. Amused. 3. Flares. 4. See 8a. 6. Diverting (setter has = I’ve). 7. Melodrama. 
12. Renegate. 14. Stride. 15. Comedy. 17. Play.

CROSSWORD  No 65

Across:
5. 15 arrived on first of May with 
Muppet! (9)
8.  Loaf about, little one. (4)
9.  15. Depression envelops troops 
lacking information. (8)
10. Amend notice only. (6)
11. Modify anger. (6)
13. All fingers and thumbs, first drops it, 
grabs it, then finally holds. (6)
15. Little one found in borders of 
garden in empty city and extreme 
environment. (6)
16. 15. Cook cherishes, almost. (8)
18. Eurovision Contest group from East 
and West. (4)
19. 15. Box found in Filers’ Centre. (9)

Down:
1.  15. Hot? Everyone (me first) in 
agreement in Paris. (8)
2.  Mugabe (i.e.) posed about with 
model. (6)
3.  Ruptured? Rubs at massage is the 
answer. (6)
4.  15 found going back in their boat. 
(4)
6.  Wild thing, do go - bye-bye! (9)
7.  15. Wise race. (4,5)
12. Same action traps insect for big 
15s!
14. Fling with German inside workshop 
(6)
15. Inside Council of Europe he is 
Spanish - Manchego, perhaps? (6)
17. Seasoned sailor? (4)

Answer to Collective nouns: A Party

Collective nouns
What are a group of jays called?
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VILLAGE GROUPS & RESOURCES
Allotments Mike Lynch� 820096

Art Club Maurice Fellows� 822765

Bonsall Barn Project 
Liz Stoppard/Mike Susko� 823712

Bonsall Camp 
Matthew Quinn� 07988071682

Bonsall Church Bell Ringers 
Mellissa Welbourne� 826303

Bonsall Community Development Trust 
Peter Greaves� 822374 

Bonsall Map Wendy Bullar� 825267

Bonsall Pensioners Fund 
Ron Brown� 822153

Bonsall Riders Club 
Jane Williams� 825632

Carnival Committee 
Hazel Baldwin� 824724

Chernobyl Children’s Lifeline Group 
Chris Broome� 824512

Cromford Playgroup 
Karen or Jayne� 07905 937371

Horticultural Society 
Ron Brown� 822153

Kick-boxing 
Hayley Capewell� 0777 3149935

Mothers’ Union Di Moor� 824376

Neighbourhood Watch 
Alan David� 822983

Open Gardens Ollie Gerrish� 824498

Parents & Toddlers Group 
(Thursdays 1.45-3pm in term time) 

Pigeon Club Gordon Hardy� 823549

School Head Lesley Murhall� 822573

PTFA Theresa McClennon� 580436

School Foundation 
Clerk, Norma Rickards� 822257

RESOURCES
Bonsall Publications
The Bonsall Map
•	folded £2.50 (+£1 P&P to UK)
•	wall poster £3.50 (+ £ 9.90 P&P to UK)
History book
£15 paperback, £25 hardback.
History Booklets
£2.50–3.00 or £10 for a pack of six.
Carnival Book £9.99
All available from 19 High St.,DE4 2AS, 
Tel: 825267, pubs or Fountain Tea 
rooms

History Walking Guides £5 
Peter Greaves� 822374

Rectory Room 
For bookings contact Krystina Johnson 
on 823591

Village Hall 
For bookings contact Leigh Johnson 
on 823591
Cost per session (a session is 
a morning, afternoon or evening): 
•	 Village organisations: 

£10 – one floor, £16 – both floors
•	 Non-village organisations: 

£20 – one floor, £30 – both floors
•	 Village people private hire: 

£25 – one floor, £35 – both floors
•	 Non-village people private hire: 

£40 – one floor, £50 – both floors

Note: an extra charge for functions 
where alcohol is sold: £20 for village 
organisations, £30 for non-village 
organisations, in addition to the hire 
charge.

TRAVEL SERVICES
Airports
Birmingham � 0844 5766000
East Midlands � 01332 852852
Manchester � 0161 4893000 

Bus services
TM Travel #216 Matlock
Monday to Saturday. No Sunday or 
Bank Holiday service.
Departing Fountain:  
08.08*, 10.08, 11.08, 12.08, 13.08, 
14.08, 15.08,16.08*, 17.08, 18.08 
(all 3 min earlier at Abel Lane). 
Departing Co-op, Bakewell Rd., Stand B: 
09.44,10.45, 11.45,12.45, 13.45, 14.45, 
15.45* 16.45, 17.45. 
* Saturdays and school holidays only

Pensioners free after 9.30 am. Details 
from Traveline: 0871 2002233 or 
TM Travel (www.tmtravel.co.uk/bus-
times/derbyshire). 

Derby G&J Holmes #212
Alternate Thursdays from March 5th.
09.05 from Uppertown 
13.45 depart Derby Morledge
(www.derbysbus.info/times/tt_201_999.htm) 

Taxis 822072, 813774, 826060, 
07967 273237, 07815 773706
Train services � 0845 7484950
Travel line 	  � 0870 6082608

USEFUL NUMBERS
Health:
Chemists Hannage Brook� 821750
Wirksworth� 822607
Dentists Matlock: 
584746, 55645, 582218, 56558
Doctors NHS Direct 	  � 0845 4647
Hannage Brook� 822434
Hospitals
Chesterfield � 01246 277271
Derby City � 01332 340131
Derbys Royal � 01332 347141
Whitworth � 580211 
Non-emergencies� 111

Derbyshire County Council
www.derbyshire.gov.uk
All enquiries	  � 580000
Out of Hours numbers: 536673 or ‘Call 
Derbyshire’ 533190 or 0845 6058058

Derbyshire Dales District Council
www.derbyshiredales.gov.uk
All enquiries	  � 761100
Building control	  � 761321
Meeting dates	  	  � 761300
Energy efficiency grants � 761304
Environmental health	  � 761212
House improvement grants � 761118
Local plan	  � 761251
Payments	  � 761254
Recycling	  � 761215
Refuse collection	  � 761215
Street cleaning	  � 761215
Swimming:
•	 Matlock (Arc) � 581322
•	 Wirksworth � 824717
Planning	  � 761336
Sports	  � 761380
Tourist information:
•	 Matlock	  � 583388
•	 Matlock Bath	   � 583834
Trading Standards 	  � 585858
Electricity emergencies � 0800 0568090
Fire station, Matlock 	  � 582849
Gas leaks 	  � 0800 111999

Household Waste Recycling Centre 
Harrison Way, Darley Dale, DE4 2LF. 
Open 8.30 – 6.00 daily. 

Mobile Library 	  � 01773 824333
Monthly 2nd Fridays at the Fountain, 
10.55–11.30 am
Police/Safer Neighbourhoods	  � 101
PCs Matt Winterbottom and Sue Lester 
or matlock.neighbourhoods@derbyshire.
pnn.police.uk.
Crimestoppers	  � 0800 555111
Victim support	  � 825544
Antisocial behaviour coordinator� 761187
Community safety	  � 761101

Vets: Matlock 582844, Matlock 581234, 
Wirksworth 823034
Water emergencies � 0800 7834444
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CLASSIFIED ADS

LOST/LEFT

FREE EDITORIAL GROUP
Hazel Baldwin		  824724
Peter Fellows		  825267
Karen Firth		  823311
Julie Hamilton		  824819
Charlotte Harris		  0754 3066360
Tanya Ivanova		  0785 6247235
Nina Langton		  823736
Pam McInally		  826306
Ricky & Jeanette Moss	 826557

Please send us your news, views, 
stories and diary events by Friday 
18 September to: Editorial 
Group, 19 High St. or by e-mail 
to: mutterings@hotmail.com

Oxford grey with black rucksack. Josh 
Taylor, aged 10, took it to the Park on 
Carnival Friday (July 31) and realised 
on Sunday that he’d left it there. Has 
anyone picked it up or found it as he 
would be very happy and pleased to 
get it back - it was won as a prize for 
his motorbiking. Please call 825503.

Child’s Climbing Frame (made by 
tp Activity Toys) with slide attached 
and also a separate free standing 
slide. Both free to a good home! 
Tel: 826991 or 07732 743373.

Window cleaning
Pure water reach and wash pole 
service for residential or commercial 
properties. Ladder cleaning, gutter 
clearing house cleaning and car washing. 
Tel: 07531 485806 or 07964 732719

Ofsted Registered Childminder
in Slaley has a few vacancies remaining. 
For more information please 
contact Emma on 01629 820252

Picture Framing
Market Place, Wirksworth. Complete 
bespoke service, you name it we frame 
it, over 100 different mouldings in stock, 
very competitively priced. Mon to Sat 
open 10 to 5; closed on Weds. Tel 824994

Holiday Cottages
Chestnut Farm, Uppertown. Five 
cottages can accommodate between 2 
and 10 people. Phone Mike Nutting 
for details on 779 9516128.

Photography by Ian Daisley –
family portraits, weddings, motorcycles, 
landscapes, tuition & private 
commissions. Tel. 07918 687624. www.
iandaisleyphotography.com 
www.probikeart.co.uk 
www.highstonegallery.co.uk

•	 Boxed and classified adverts are regarded as commercial advertising and 
attract a fee. Please call Peter Fellows for information about rates and 
lineage. 

•	 Copy for commercial advertising must be with us by the tenth of the month 
before you wish the advert to be placed. 

•	 Items for sale and wanted are free to villagers and can be submitted to 
mutterings@hotmail.com or hand-written to 19 High St.

EDITORIAL POLICY
We welcome news, views and letters on 
any topic provided they are attributed to 
an author. We  review all items for obvious 
libellous or offensive material, but we cannot 
check for factual content. Please do not send 
letters which are “not for publication”. If you 
have strong feelings about what is or is not 
said in Mutterings, please either write to us 
or join the group of volunteers who enable 
the  production of this village newsletter. 
Back issues of T’Owd Man’s Mutterings can 
be found on  the Bonsall Village website  – 
www.bonsallvillage.org. Please note that 
your articles will appear on the website and 
can be picked up by search engines.


